PATIENT PARTICIPATION GROUP MEETING

TUESDAY 21ST FEBRUARY 2012
Present:
Mrs IB


Mr TF


Mrs JA


Mr AA


Mrs PK


Mrs JH


Mr ID


Mrs DB


Ms JH


Ms CP


Mr FJ


Mr DL


Mr JH


Mrs ML


Mrs PH


Mr FT
Mrs JP (Chair)
Miss Lorna Prescott, Practice Manager (Minutes)

Apologies:
Mr PB


Mrs PD


Ms KM


Mrs AM


Mrs CC


Mr MB


Mrs PM
Mrs JP opened the meeting by thanking all present for attending.

1. Agree Minutes of Last Meeting
Mrs JP then asked all present to agree the minutes of the last meeting.  All present agreed these were a true account of the meeting.  
NB: It should be noted that the minutes have been typed to follow the agenda items – anything unrelated to the agenda item topic is listed separately under Any Other Business for ease of reading.

2. Action Points From Last Meeting
Action Point 1:
Mrs IY to update PPG at next meeting to ascertain if PPG needs to be 

registered if undertaking fund raising. 
Lorna said that unfortunately as Mrs IY is not present at today’s meeting we are unable to provide an update on this.

Action Point 2:
Lorna to update PPG at next meeting regarding induction loop.  

Lorna said she has contacted our telecommunications supplier and been informed that the system we have does not facilitate an induction loop system as it is too old.  Lorna said she has also spoken to Dr Marwick about this who said that we used to have an induction loop facility on the system when we were located at the old health centre but this had to be de-activated as hearing aid wearing patients said they could either not hear the tannoy or not hear the person speaking next to them when it was on.

Action Point 3:
Lorna to speak to the GPs about sending letters to patients who persistently 
DNA appointments.

Lorna said this was discussed by all the GPs at a recent meeting but they have decided against this.  However, it was agreed that it should be a regular item in the practice newsletter. 

Action Point 4:
Lorna to include section on appointment DNAs in practice Newsletter.

Lorna said as previously stated this will be included in each issue of the newsletter to highlight the importance of cancelling appointments when no longer needed.  
Action Point 5:
Lorna to make enquires into an electronic notice system which notifies patients 

when to go into the GP for their consultation.
Lorna said that she had obtained a quote for 2 systems, one a LED notice board and one a TV which could also advertise health issues etc.  The prices are: 
· LED noticeboard:
£3,519.60
· TV:



£5,362.50
Lorna said that this was discussed by the GPs but it was deemed too expensive to undertake at this time.  
Mr DL asked if we could not obtain a TV which was sponsored.  Lorna said that there are sponsored TVs available but these advertise local businesses etc and this would not be something the GPs would be agreeable to; they would want to keep this solely for the use of medical information etc.
Action Point 6:
Lorna to do draft newsletter and speak to GPs about each doing a profile in turn.
Lorna said that Dr Tony will be the first GP to do a profile for the newsletter and Lorna said that she hoped to commence the newsletter in April/May.
Action Point 7:
Mrs IY to draft PPG piece and send to Lorna.

As Mrs IY has not attended this has not been actioned.
Action Point 8:
Lorna to update PPG at next meeting regarding layout of prescriptions.
Lorna said that unfortunately we are unable to amend the layout on our current website, however, next month Dr Marwick is launching the new website. 
Action Point 9:
Mrs IY to amend ‘passport’ leaflet accordingly and then these will be 
displayed in reception.

Again, as Mrs IY is not present this has not been actioned.
Action Point 10: Lorna to speak to the GPs about getting staff introduction board in reception.
Lorna said she was pleased to announce that the GPs have agreed to this and so this will be obtained as soon as possible.
Action Point 11: Lorna to speak to the staff about logging GP phone calls and the phrase used.
Lorna said that she had taken on board the PPGs suggestion and informed all staff that they re-phrase this to “It would be helpful to the GP if you can tell me briefly what the problem is/is regarding”.
3. Results of Patient Survey
Lorna provided all present with a copy of the results of the patient survey which was undertaken at the practice between Thursday 12th January 2012 to Thursday 19th January 2012.  A total of 430 questionnaires were completed and sent to CMI Publishing for independent compilation of the results.  The group addressed each question in the survey as follows:

Q1:  How helpful do you find the Receptionists at your GP Practice?

Lorna informed everyone that 77% thought they were very helpful and 20% thought they were fairly helpful.  As the national benchmark is 51% and 41% respectively this is a good score.

Lorna said that she was aware that this was something that has also been commented on both positively and negatively in the comments section of the survey.
Mrs PH said that she didn’t agreed with the negative comments; she always found the reception staff to be most helpful.

Lorna said that on some occasions perhaps patients may perceive the reception staff as being unhelpful if they have not been able to grant the patients’ request, even if they have done all they can to assist, the receptionists will of course be limited to what they can do. 

In addition, Lorna said that as previously mentioned she has now instructed staff to re-phrase how they ask patients for information when logging GP calls and hopefully this will have a positive effect.  
Q2:  How easy is it to get through to someone at your practice on the phone?
Lorna said that 18% felt it was very easy and 46% fairly easy (the national benchmark being 29% and 38% respectively).  Lorna said that we were fully expecting this to be an issue as our current telephone system, which has 5 incoming lines, cannot be increased.  The practice is still on the waiting list for a new telephone system but due to the demise of the PCT in April 2013 issues of funding have not yet been resolved and this is delaying the roll-out of the new system.  

Lorna suggested she contact the appropriate PCT Dept again, inform them that we’ve now undertaken a recent survey and getting through to the practice via phone has been highlighted by patients as an issue, let them know this has subsequently been discussed by the PPG and as a group we want to urge them to push forward with this.  Lorna asked if all present were agreeable to this. All present agreed. 

Mr ID said that if patients complain about getting through to the surgery we should let them know that there is a known issue with the phones and we’re awaiting a telephone upgrade via the PCT.
Q3:  How easy is it to speak to the Doctor or Nurse on the phone?
Lorna said that 26% felt it was very easy and 33% fairly easy (the national benchmark being 8% and 15% respectively) so we’re above the national benchmark.  Lorna said that all telephone requests for GPs are logged on the appointments system and GPs return these calls after morning surgery.  However, Lorna said that she feels patients may find it more difficult to speak to a Nurse on the phone.  At present if a patient wants a call from the Nurse the patient is direct to Nurse Reception to log the call in the book they hold.  Nurse Reception does not start until 8.15am on Mondays/Tuesdays so there could be a delay for the patient in logging the call.  Lorna suggested today with the GPs that we change this system to log calls for Nurses on the Frontdesk system as we do for GPs.  The GPs have agreed to this and therefore this new system was instigated today and monitored.

Q4:  If you need to see a GP urgently, can you normally get seen on the same day?
Lorna said that 73% of patients said yes.  All present agreed that this was a good score.
Mr DL asked if there was any benchmark figure for this but Lorna said there were no benchmark figures available for all the questions as the GPAQ Version 3 was a new updated questionnaire in its first year.

Mrs ML said that if it’s an urgent appointment the patient needs they can always be seen the same day.
Lorna agreed and said that we do squeeze in urgent appointments with the GPs on the day if all our appointments have been used.  In fact, this issue was discussed today by the GPs.  When an urgent squeezed appointment is made with a GP the GP can identify this appointment and at today’s meeting it was commented on by the GPs that not all of these appointments turn out to be urgent.  
Lorna said that the PCT has recently issued leaflets to GP practices to try to alert patients as to which services they should be accessing at which times.  This is to reduce inappropriate use of services.  Lorna said that there was also 2 page spread in the reporter around Christmas time.
Mr TF said that perhaps we could put in the newsletter what should be classed as urgent/non urgent.

Q5:  How important is it to you to be able to book appointments ahead of time in your practice?
Lorna said that 82% feel it is important.  Lorna said that from September 2008 we commenced extended hours appointments – all of which are pre-bookable upto 1 week in advance. In addition, 2 x AM and PM appointments per GP are available to pre-book upto 1 week in advance. 
Q6:  How easy is it to book ahead in your practice?
Lorna said that 55% felt it was very easy/fairly easy and 18% don’t know or haven’t tried.  
Lorna informed everyone that in September 2008 for the launch of extended hours the PCT placed an advertisement in the local papers which gave the details of which practices were undertaking this service.  In addition, the practice advertises on posters in the surgery, on the website, in the practice booklet and on prescriptions in addition to staff alerting patients to pre-bookable appointments when they ring.

Lorna suggested that when we do a piece on appointments in the newsletter we highlight pre-bookable appointments.  All present agreed as the practice is currently doing all it can to advertise the service.

Q7:  How do you normally book your appointments to see a doctor or nurse at your practice?
Lorna said that 403 ticked book via phone, 67 in person, 2 online and 4 doesn’t apply.  

Q8: Which of the following methods would you prefer to use to book your appointments to see a
      doctor or nurse at your practice?
Lorna said that 18% ticked in person, 66% by phone, 16% on-line and 1% doesn’t apply.  

Lorna said that it was suggested by one of the GPs that we look into on-line booking to assess if this is a feasible option for us.  Although a concern raised by another GP was if this could increase DNAs.  

Mr ID said that a lot of people now have PCs and internet access and would find this facility useful.  Lorna said that this may cut down on congestion on the telephones in the mornings although added that the knock-on effect is that a set number of appointments would need to be ‘embargoed’ for on-line booking and thus taken out of availability for phone bookings.  
Lorna said the practice would be looking into this option and she would feedback findings to the group as to whether this is something we could adopt or not.

Q9:  How quickly do you usually get seen when you only want to see a particular GP?
Lorna said 73% said same day or next day, 14% 2-4 days and 4% 5 days or more.  
Lorna said she thought this was a good response.  If a patient wants to see a particular doctor their wait is usually expected to be a little longer.  All present agreed.

Q10:  How do you rate how quickly you can see a particular doctor?
Lorna said 81% said this was excellent, very good or good which is a very good score.  All present agreed.
Lorna added that, as discussed at previous PPG meetings, DNAs have a negative affect the availability of appointments.

Q11:  How quickly do you usually get seen, when you are willing to see any doctor?

Lorna said that 91% of patients say same or next day which is excellent.

Q12:  How do you rate how quickly you can see any doctor?
Lorna said that 93% rated this as excellent, very good or good but that of this only 50% of these rated it as excellent which was surprising.
Mr TF said that this was an odd result considering 91% are seen the same or next day which is an excellent service.  All present agreed.
Q13:  How long did you wait for your consultation to start?
Lorna said that 87% of patients waited less than 5 minutes up to 30 minutes with the national benchmark being 81%. 
Lorna said that the GPs feel this question relates in part to Questions 19 to 23 as although same patients have a lengthy wait to see their doctor they rate their consultation high and this could be due to the length of time taken with patients.

Mr DL asked how the patients had scored this; was it from the time they logged in on the touchscreens (as some patients arrive early) or from the time their appointment should start.

Lorna said that she didn’t know, that this was open to interpretation by the patient.

Ms JH asked Lorna is she dealt with a lot of complaints from patients regarding waiting times.  Lorna said that she didn’t; she couldn’t recall an occasion when she had been asked to go downstairs to speak to a patient about this.

Q14:  How do you rate waiting times?
Lorna said 64% thought the waiting times were excellent, very good or good.

Lorna said that the problem is that if we attempt to address the issue of waiting times by increasing appointments times the knock-on effect is that we have to reduce the number of appointments.

Mrs DB said that patients generally understand and accept that they may have to wait to see the doctor and if the doctor is running late he/she apologises for this when the patient goes in for the consultation.  Mrs DB said she had been in both positions; having consulted with the doctor a long time and also waited to see the doctor for some time and she had no issue with this.
Lorna added that when surgeries are running late the reception staff give out announcements alerting patients to this.

Mr FJ said that with some doctors you expect a longer waiting time ie. with Dr Tony but as the consultation is good this is not a problem.

Mrs JH concurred, saying she was very grateful that she never felt she was being rushed when she consulted with Dr Tony.  Mrs JH felt this was very important particularly with elderly patients.

Mr TF said that Dr Tony always takes time during the consultation to explain things fully and will look up results etc during the consultation which is very good.

Q15:  Is your GP practice currently open at times that are convenient to you?
Lorna said we scored exceptionally high on this with 91% saying yes.
Q16:  Which of the following opening hours would make it easier to see or speak to someone?
Lorna said only 25% said Saturdays with the national benchmark of 47%.  
Lorna said that a number of years ago we used to do a Saturday morning 2 hour surgery for urgent appointment but unfortunately this was not utilised appropriately and therefore ceased.

Mrs DB said that she could understand that some working people may find Saturday opening useful but as the practice now does extended opening hours in the early morning/late evening twice a week these can be utlised by workers.
Mr FJ felt that if the practice re-commenced Saturday morning surgery this would be open to abuse.

Lorna said that 17% of patients said at lunchtime but stated that the surgery does not close at lunchtime so this facility is already available.  

Lorna said that as the practice now does extended hours opening we run appointments throughout the day, including at lunchtimes on Mondays and Thursdays, so we have a very broad range of appointment times available to patients.

Lorna added that there is always a nurse or GP to speak to when the surgery is closed by ringing the local Out of Hours number. 
Q17:  Is there a particular GP you usually prefer to see or speak to?
Lorna said 76% said that there was.

Q18:  How often do you see or speak to the GP you prefer?
Lorna said that 74% said they did always or almost always/a lot of the time which exceeds the national benchmark of 70%.  
It was agreed that this was a good score as again, it is expected that the patient may have a longer wait if they want to see a particular GP.

Mr DL said that he wasn’t aware that a patient could request a telephone call with a GP; this is useful for patients who are working.  

Q19 to Q23:  How good was the last GP you saw at each of the following?
93% said the GP was very good/good at giving them enough time.

95% said the GP was very good/good at listening to them.

90% said the GP was very good/good at explaining tests and treatments.

87% said the GP was very good/good at involving them in decision about their care.

92% said the GP was very good/good at treating them with care and concern.

It was agreed by all that the above scores were excellent and far exceeded the national benchmark scores.  Lorna said that as previously stated, Question 13 relates to the waiting times patients have to see the doctor which may be lengthy but patients are very pleased with their consultation as a whole.
Q24:  Did you have confidence and trust in the GP you saw or spoke to?
Lorna said 83% said yes, definitely which was much higher than the national benchmark of 67%.  All present agreed this was a good score.
Q25 to Q29:  How good was the last Nurse you saw at each of the following?
89% said the Nurse was very good/good at giving them enough time.

90% said the Nurse was very good/good at listening to them.

88% said the Nurse was very good/good at explaining tests and treatments.

84% said the Nurse was very good/good at involving them in decision about their care.

90% said the Nurse was very good/good at treating them with care and concern.

It was agreed by all that the above scores were excellent and again exceeded the national benchmark scores.  

Q30: Did you have confidence and trust in the Nurse you saw or spoke to?
Lorna said 77% said yes, definitely.
Mrs JH said that she thought the nursing team was very good, if you feel unwell they notice and ensure you see a GP.
Q31:  How does the practice help you understanding your health problems?
Lorna said 85% said very well.

Q32  How does the practice help you cope with your health problems?
Lorna said 83% said very well.

Q33:  How does the practice help you keep yourself healthy?
Lorna said 78% said very well.

Q34:  Overall how would you describe your experience of your GP surgery?
Lorna said 95% said excellent, very good or good and it was agreed by all this was a very good score which again exceeded the national benchmark.

Q35:  Would you recommend your GP surgery to someone who has just moved to your local
area?
Lorna said 75% would definitely recommend and 21% probably would (totalling 96%, the national benchmark being 84%).

Comments Section
Lorna asked all present if they’d read the comments section of the survey.  All present said they had.  Lorna said that although there were some negative comments as a whole the comments were positive.  All present agreed with this.
Mrs DB said that the comments were down to personal perception; someone could just be having a bad day.

Mr TF asked if staff were ok with being named in the comments section.  Lorna said that as we are asking patients to be honest with their comment we must be honest and publish their true comments and we must accept the negative and positive comments.
Mr DL asked if the survey was a representative of the patient population.  Lorna confirmed that it was as all patients who attended the practice, irrespective of whether they were there for an appointment or not, were asked to fill in the questionnaire.  In addition, both Mrs DB and Mrs JA  assisted by handing out the surveys in addition to raising awareness of and promoting the PPG.
All agreed that this was a good first patient survey for us to start with, giving us an overall view from patients.  Mrs JP said that at a recent PPG Network meeting that she attended with Lorna and Mrs JH a number of practices were experiencing difficulty with the questionnaires they were doing as some had chosen to write their own but in hindsight they felt they’d asked too many questions.  In addition, Mrs JP said that a lot of the PPGs were struggling for members but this wasn’t an issue for us as we have a very good uptake.  Lorna said that PPG Network had asked all participating practices to forward them a copy of the questionnaire they’d used with a view to sharing these between practices (Lorna has forwarded a copy of our questionnaire).  Lorna said this may be useful to us to look at what other surgeries have done prior to doing our next questionnaire.  
ACTION PLAN
	
	Action Point
	Action Taken
	Timescale

	1

	Installation of new telephone system 
	Lorna to contact PCT IT Department to try to speed up the installation of the new telephone system
	Completed – response awaited

	2

	On-line appointments system
	Practice to obtain information on on-line appointments system and assess suitability.  Lorna to feedback to PPG
	May/June 2012

	3


	Practice newsletter
	Lorna to commence practice newsletter to highlight different areas of the practice ie. appointments, opening times etc and to promote the PPG
	April/May 2012

	4
	Missed appointments (DNAs)
	Repeated item to be placed in the practice newsletter to highlight the importance of patients cancelling appointments if they are no longer needed so that they can be offered to other patients. 
	April/May 2012

	5


	Pre-bookable appointments


	To be highlighted in practice newsletter
	April/May 2012

	6


	Nurse telephone calls
	To be logged using the same system as GP telephone calls
	Completed

	7


	GP telephone calls
	Staff to re-phrase how they ask patients’ information regarding GP telephone requests
	Completed

	8


	Practice introduction board
	Introduction board with staff photographs and names on in reception
	May/June 2012


4. Any Other Business
Posters

Mrs JP said that we now have posters advertising the PPG and these have been displayed in the local area.  Mrs JP asked Mrs JA if she had one to display in the Methodist Church.  Mrs JA said she didn’t have one and so Lorna will provide her with a few copies when she sends out the minutes.
Beech Hill Library
Mrs JP asked if all present knew that Beech Hill Library was open again.  A lot of members were unaware of this.  This is now a Book-Cylce.  People can choose up to 3 books per day and pay whatever donation they wish.  Donations are then used to keep the Book-Cycle open, send free books to schools and orphanages across the work and help plant trees around Wigan.  The books are yours to keep, although if you have any at home you no longer read then donations are welcome.
The project is run on a donation basis, from trees and seeds to internet access and space for local groups including; knitting, reading and poetry, toddler groups, arts and crafts and anything else people want to see in the space.  

Book-Cycle is entirely run by unpaid volunteers and volunteers are always welcome.

Mr DL added that the council have only given the Library 6 months so promotion of the service is very important.
Staff Badges

Mrs IBr informed Lorna that she attended the surgery last week and one of the Nurse Receptionist was not wearing her name badge.  Lorna said she will remind staff about this as they should be wearing them at all times.

Reminder Emails

Mr ID suggested sending email appointment reminders to patients but Lorna said that we do not have facility to do this.  Also, we only have the email addresses of patients who order prescriptions on-line.  In addition, each individual would have to be contacted to obtain their individual consent to this in line with confidentiality regulations.

PPG Notice Board

Mrs JP asked the PPG members if they notice anyone looking at the PPG notice board in surgery as she’d recently been in and not seen anyone look at it.  A number of members said they had seen people looking at it.  Mrs DB suggested a coloured laminate sign saying ‘Patient Participation Group’ to bring this to patient’s attention.  As the practice does not have a laminator Mrs DB volunteered to arrange this sign.
Action Point:
Mrs DB to compile new notice for board in colour and get this laminated.

Newsletter

Mr DL asked how the newsletter would be distributed.  Lorna said that it would be displayed in reception.

Mr DLsuggested it could be put on the website and patients could ‘sign up’ to the newsletter.  Lorna said this was a good idea and she would speak to Dr Marwick about it.

Action Point:
Lorna to speak to Dr Marwick about facility to sign up to practice website.

Dr Marwick

Mrs JP asked Lorna if Dr Marwick would like to attend the next PPG meeting to provide feedback to the members.  Lorna said she would speak to him about this.

Action Point:
Lorna to speak to Dr Marwick to see if he’s available to attend the next meeting.

Next Meeting

Date:
Tuesday 24th April 2012 

Time:
7.00pm start with 9.00pm finish
Venue:
Whitley Methodist Church 
(93 Spencer Road, Wigan, WN1 2QR) 
Mrs JA will ensure the doors are open for early arrivals from 6.45pm.  Drinks will be available.  

Can members please let Lorna know either via phone on 01942 614306 or email LPrescott@gp-P92010.nhs.uk if they are able to attend or not.
